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MEETING OF TERENURE-RATHFARNHAM AREA COMMITTEE 1

Tuesday, 5 June,  2007 

HEADED ITEM No. 2
Report on Open Space at Willbrook Lawn
The lands in question were dedicated to the Council by the developer of Willbrook Lawn some years ago for open space purposes. However the title was never transferred to the Council and the Company who is the registered owner of the lands has since been dissolved and the lands therefore vested in the Minister for Finance.

The Deed of Waiver transferring the interest held in these lands by the Minister for Finance to the Council has recently been signed and sealed by both the Minister’s office and the Council. The Deed will now need to be lodged in the Registry of Deeds Office initially, as the land is unregistered and subsequently into Land Registry in order to have the Council’s title regularised.

The members will be aware that over the past few years, a number of residents and the Residents Association have lodged complaints in relation to hoarding erected at the site and have requested that the hoarding be removed and the area be developed as public open space. Whilst the Council has not been able to trace the history of the provision of the hoarding from its own records, it is understood from local residents that it was erected by the Council several years ago to protect the public from accessing the site, as the walls of the adjoining end houses were allegedly in a dangerous condition.

In view of the representations and submissions received and following on from the transfer of title to the Council, the Parks Department was requested to examine the area and submit its recommendation for the future use of the lands 

The Parks Department has reported as follows: 

“This open space does not fulfil the criteria that we have adopted and applied in all schemes in recent years, going back over two to three Development Plans, for quality open space.  It is not sufficient to simply provide a quantum of land for open space, it must be overlooked by housing frontage.  Sites such as exists at Willbrook Lawn are not overlooked and in such cases, their use becomes dominated for anti-social activities, which is not the intended purpose.  Since the establishment of South Dublin County Council we have embarked on a programme of eliminating backland sites by a combination of infill schemes or disposal to adjoining residents.  In this case we are proposing that the land be sold to the adjoining residents, with indentures regarding the underground services and a condition that it not be used for infill purposes and the funding reinvested in improving open spaces in the vicinity.”  
In light of the foregoing report and having regard to the fact that part of the ground is higher than that of the adjoining house at No 29 Willbrook Lawn, it is not considered appropriate to remove the hoarding on this site at present, as it would expose the security of the adjoining house.  The area beside No. 30 has been maintained for a number of years by the adjoining resident.  Removal of the hoarding at this side would also expose the security of the adjoining resident. It is therefore recommended that subject to the registration of the Council’s title that the Council offer terms for a lease of the lands to the two adjoining residents for garden purposes only.
